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SOIL CONSERVATION DISTRICT DIRECTORS H.B. 4132: 

 COMMITTEE SUMMARY 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

House Bill 4132 (as passed by the House) 

Sponsor:  Representative Peter Pettalia 

House Committee:  Natural Resources 

Senate Committee:  Natural Resources, Environment and Great Lakes 

 

Date Completed:  6-3-13 

 

CONTENT 

 

The bill would amend Part 93 (Soil Conservation Districts) of the Natural 

Resources and Environmental Protection Act to do the following: 

 

-- Revise provisions regarding the certification of conservation district board 

elections and the filling of board vacancies. 

-- Eliminate a provision limiting the per diem that a conservation district director 

may be paid. 

-- Delete a provision allowing conservation district directors to call upon the 

Attorney General for legal services they require. 

 

Under Part 93, a soil conservation district board consists of five directors, who generally are 

elected by residents of the district at an annual meeting.  The election must be certified by 

the Michigan Department of Agriculture and Rural Development (MDARD).  Vacancies are 

filled by appointment by the board until the next annual meeting. 

 

The bill would require MDARD to notify the conservation district of its determination on 

election certification within 90 days.  If MDARD did not certify the election, the board would 

have to call a special election.  The procedures for the special election would have to be the 

same as those for an election at the annual meeting.  If, however, the board received notice 

that MDARD would not be able to certify the director elections from a special election at 

least 120 days before the next annual meeting, the vacancies would have to be filled at the 

next annual meeting. 

 

Part 93 provides that a conservation district director's term of office is four years.  Under 

the bill, this would apply unless a board had insufficient directors to fill a quorum at any 

time.  In that case, MDARD would have to appoint directors to fill the vacancies.  The 

appointed directors would serve until new board members were elected at the next annual 

meeting and the Department certified the election.  New members who were elected to fill 

vacancies would serve for the remainder of the vacated terms. 

 

A conservation district director may be paid a per diem for time spent undertaking his or her 

duties in an amount that may not exceed the per diem paid to a member of the Michigan 

Commission of Agriculture and Rural Development.  The bill would eliminate this limit. 

 

 

MCL 324.9307 Legislative Analyst:  Julie Cassidy 
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FISCAL IMPACT 

 

The bill would have no fiscal impact on State or local government. 

 

 Fiscal Analyst:  Bruce Baker 
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